AT A STRATEGIC CROSSORADS: ASEAN CENTRALITY AMID SINO-AMERICAN RIVALRY IN THE INDO-PACIFIC

RICHARD JAVAD HEYDARIAN

APRIL 2020

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

China's rise over the past decade has represented both a rapid shift in the regional balance of power and a direct assault on the legitimacy of the U.S.-led liberal international order. China is not only introducing ambitious multilateral economic initiatives like the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), but is also expanding its military muscle through land reclamation and weaponization of artificial islands in the South China Sea. This is nothing short of an insidious assault on the foundations of the post-war liberal international order in East Asia, likely part of a grand strategy of creating a parallel Sino-centric order in Beijing's immediate neighborhood. So how should we respond?

Given China's centrality to the global economy and indispensability to the vitality of regional trade and investment flows — not to mention its entwinement with a thick network of regional cooperative mechanisms — Cold War-style "containment" is not an option, both normatively as well as materially. Instead, likeminded regional and international powers should opt for a strategy of "constrainment," namely the calibrated and decisive deployment of a combination of diplomatic, economic, and military tools to check Beijing's worst instincts, encourage its best intentions, and incentivize responsible leadership in the international system. China is neither inherently a disruptive power, nor is naturally inclined to work within the parameters of the liberal international order. Thus, an optimal response is a so-called Goldilocks approach of not-too-hot deterrence (against disruptive behavior) as well as nottoo-cold encouragement (of good behavior) by the international community. Like any major reflexive power, China's international behavior is a dialectical outcome of its interface with the rest of the world, especially other major powers and key regional neighbors.

So what to make of the Trump administration's strategy, so far? In many ways, Washington's Free and Open Indo-Pacific (FOIP) strategy — as a combination of diplomatic pressure, economic cooperation, and deepening military countermeasures vis-à-vis China — carried out in tandem with likeminded powers that are likewise perturbed by Beijing's challenge to the existing order, is an exercise in constrainment. But there is huge room for improvement. The Indo-Pacific and FOIP discourse is often viewed skeptically in Southeast Asia as a thinly-veiled containment strategy against China by Washington and the other members of the so-called "Quad" (Australia Japan, India, and the U.S.). The Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), as an organization, and the vast majority of Southeast Asian states categorically reject any narrow definition of China as a hegemonic threat that has to be contained by a counter-coalition of powers. Instead, almost all neighboring countries see Beijing as an "indispensable stakeholder" that should be engaged on an institutionalized, if not conciliatory, basis through ASEAN and other multilateral mechanisms. In this evolving regional context, the ASEAN

Outlook on the Indo-Pacific (AOIP) is a defensive attempt at reasserting ASEAN centrality, and the importance of engaging smaller and middle powers of Asia. But instead of just asserting centrality, the ASEAN should also *achieve and earn* a pivotal role in shaping the emerging 21st-century order in the Indo-Pacific. The reality is that the ASEAN's refusal to choose on pivotal geopolitical issues, especially the South China Sea disputes and the predatory practices under the BRI, represents a choice itself, potentially leading to its peripherality in regional affairs. Thus, there is a need for close *minilateral* cooperation between likeminded powers of the U.S., Japan, India, Australia, and key ASEAN members, especially Singapore, Vietnam, Indonesia, Malaysia and the Philippines.

INTRODUCTION: A CHINESE WORLD ORDER?

In his 2014 book "World Order," Henry Kissinger warns that an existing order — a set of commonly accepted rules, both formal and codified, which undergird inter-state relations — atrophies when there is "either a re-definition of legitimacy or a significant shift in the balance of power."¹ In the past decade, China's rise and its attendant foreign policy assertiveness have represented both a rapid shift in the balance of power and a direct assault on the legitimacy of the U.S.-led liberal international order in the Indo-Pacific mega-region.² And this should come as no surprise.

Reflecting on the future of the region's security architecture, the late Singaporean Prime Minister Lee Kuan Yew cautioned: "The size of China's displacement of the world balance is such that the world must find a new balance. It is not possible to pretend that this is just another big player. This is the biggest player in the history of the world."³ Beyond just a tactical "balance-of-power" readjustment, Lee warned, China's re-emergence as a great power portends a systemic shock to the post-World War II international system.⁴

More subtly, China has tried to challenge the existing order through the introduction of ambitious multilateral economic initiatives, first the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) and, more notably later, the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). On the most fundamental level, these initiatives seek to reorient both the hard and soft infrastructure of the Eurasian landmass and rimlands with Chinese characteristics, as more nations not only welcome

large-scale Chinese loans and infrastructure investments, but also adopt Chinese technoindustrial standards and modes of governance. Without a doubt, bureaucratic politics, corporate and local government lobbying.⁵ and domestic developmental imperatives (especially the desperate drive to uplift conditions in China's landlocked and ethnically-mixed regions) are some of the endogenous drivers behind the BRI.⁶ But as the veteran European diplomat Bruno Maçães pithily put it, the BRI and related projects are about creating a new Chinese-dominated order, first regionally but ultimately globally.7 (Although, some studies show that Beijing is so far primarily interested in consolidating existing trade linkages, rather than superimposing its vision onto the global geopolitical canvass.8)

No wonder then, that China's challenge to the existing order is far from confined to the realm of investments and trade. Relishing its expanding military muscle, China has upped the ante in the past decade. Over a span of only 18 months between 2013 and 2015, China reclaimed on an unprecedented scale and through onceunimaginable geo-engineering - as much as 1,170 hectares (2,900 acres) across the disputed Spratly Islands. These are among the biggest artificial islands in the middle of high seas, with a sprawling network of advanced military and civilian facilities in the heart of one of the world's most important sea lines of communication. In recent years, China has effectively built the foundation of an air defense identification zone in a strategic chokepoint, as it boasts multiple artificial islands -

namely the Fiery Cross, Mischief, and Subi reefs that host advanced military assets as well as threekilometer-long airstrips capable of accomodating large military aircraft. This allows Beijing to project power *from* disputed land features at the peril of smaller claimant states and, arguably, freedom of (military) navigation and overflight in the area.⁹

More troublingly, China has rapidly "weaponized" its artificial islands through the deployment of advanced assets, including HQ-9B surface-toair-missiles, YJ-12B anti-cruise ballistic missiles, and electronic jamming equipment to the Spratlys, while conducting increasingly regular large-scale military exercises across the South China Sea.¹⁰ And more recently, we have witnessed what can be termed China's "militia-zation"¹¹ of disputes deploying an ever-larger number of para-military forces to swarm and intimidate smaller claimant states at sea. In the first few months of 2019 alone, Beijing deployed an armada of up to 275 individual Chinese vessels over a span of three months, which laid siege on the Philippineoccupied Thitu Island in the Spratlys.¹²

This represents a new and dangerous phase in China's maritime policy in the South China Sea, as rivals scramble to construct an appropriate response without provoking unnecessary escalation. The militia forces, however, continue to represent the tip of the dagger of China's modernizing conventional forces. In short, we are seeing a new China, which is no longer bound by Deng Xiaoping's dictum of strategic temperance, namely to "hide our capabilities and bide our time, [and] never try to take the lead." Instead, China is driven by a new level of assertiveness embodied by Xi Jinping's bid for a "Chinese Dream" of "great [national] rejuvenation" - namely, Chinese strategic primacy in the 21st century.13

CONSTRAINTMENT, NOT CONTAINMENT

None of China's remarkable achievements, however, necessarily portend Chinese world domination, not even hegemony in Asia.¹⁴ To begin with, China suffers from acute structural vulnerabilities,

including an impending demographic winter¹⁵ (i.e. that the aging population will surpass the working population within this decade) and excessively leveraged financial sector, which foretell an almost inevitable economic slowdown,¹⁶ if not worse, in the short to medium term.¹⁷ An examination of actual Chinese power — its net power of surplus resources,¹⁸ as opposed to gross resources for force projection during war — reveal a significant, if not widening, gap with more developed rivals such as the United States, which still boasts the largest pool of cutting-edge industries, Nobel laureates, high-quality human capital, and strategic natural resources.¹⁹

As structural realities catch up with China's maturing economy, and the specter of a "middleincome trap" haunts the once-booming nation, calls for foreign policy moderation, reduced defense spending, and reconfiguration of the BRI and other ambitious overseas projects are bound to intensify. Xi would reserve the potentially disastrous rally 'round the flag option were the domestic situation to sink to a state of political desperation, calling for unity by engaging in jingoistic and ethnocentric nationalistic discourse, as we have seen during Hong Kong protests and more recently amid the pandemic.²⁰ More crucially, China's geopolitical assertiveness has provoked backlash across the Indo-Pacific, most prominently in the U.S., where there is an emerging bipartisan consensus on the need to craft a robust corresponding strategy. In a sign of the changing times, even former Treasury secretary and Goldman Sachs executive Henry Paulson, a former economic advisor to China and a long-time advocate for "constructive cooperation" with Beijing,²¹ has warned of an "economic iron curtain."22 Similar anxieties have influenced threat perceptions vis-à-vis China among other major players,²³ including Japan, India, and the European Union, which have stepped up their military presence and strategic countermeasures in the Asia-Pacific region.²⁴

At the same time, the fundamental geopolitical reality is that China is simply too big to be

"contained" in the George Kennan-like Cold War fashion of the 20th century.²⁵ And unlike the Soviet Union, China is deeply embedded in and pivotal to the global economy.²⁶ Instead, a more feasible alternative is what political scientist Gerald Segal termed as "constrainment" strategy, which "is intended to tell [China] that the outside world has interests that will be defended by means of incentives for good behavior, deterrence of bad behavior, and punishment when deterrence fails."27 This approach, as Segal argues, will work if the U.S. and its partners "act in a concerted fashion both to punish and to reward China."28 In many ways, the U.S. push for a rules-based Free and Open Indo-Pacific (FOIP) resembles a constrainment strategy against China.²⁹ It draws on a combination of diplomatic pressure, economic cooperation, and deepening military countermeasures in tandem with likeminded powers, which have been perturbed by a revisonist China's frontal challenge to the existing order.

THE SPECTER OF THE COLD WAR

In Southeast Asia, however, the whole Indo-Pacific and FOIP discourse³⁰ is often seen, rather skeptically, as thinly-veiled containment strategy³¹ by the so-called "Quad" grouping of Australia, Japan, India, and the U.S. against a revanchist China.³² There is profound anxiety over broader implications for ASEAN and its "centrality" in shaping the regional security architecture. From a more skeptical standpoint, many in Southeast Asians even interpret the Indo-Pacific - and the corollary re-emergence of the $Quad^{33}$ – as de facto marginalization of ASEAN, with big powers effectively stating: "Step aside little guys, let the big boys handle this China problem!" A fog of uncertainty is fueling suspicion and dismay. To begin with, there is general perplexity vis-à-vis the whole Indo-Pacific concept and, by extension, what the FOIP truly stands for. After all, as Southeast Asian expert Hoang Thi Ha notes: "There is no common understanding or authoritative definition of the term even among its proponents."34

Beyond a conceptual vacuum, however, ASEAN is already profoundly worried by the prospect of an institutional vacuum, which would pave the way for naked great power rivalry. ASEAN's fears of a return to Cold War, zero-sum geopolitics is far from baseless. The Trump administration's National Security Strategy (NSS) suggests Washington's full embrace of a great-powers-centered paradigm, where Beijing is a "revisionist" power that seeks to "challenge American power, influence, and interests" across the Indo-Pacific and beyond "to erode American security and prosperity."35 In its National Defense Strategy (NDS), the Pentagon, in turn, accuses Beijing of "leveraging military modernization, influence operations, and predatory economics to coerce continues its neighboring countries to reorder the Indo-Pacific region to their advantage" and "continu[ing] to pursue a military modernization program that seeks Indo-Pacific regional hegemony in the future" through the "displacement of the United States to achieve global preeminence in the future."36

ASEAN categorically rejects any narrow definition of China as a hegemonic threat that has to be contained.

Such official lexicon, highlighting the struggle for primacy between the U.S. and China, eerily echoes Cold War rhetoric and, by extension, revives dark memories of a brutal past in Southeast Asian collective consciousness. This is precisely why ASEAN constantly emphasizes its unwllingness to choose between competing sides.³⁷ After all, its very post-Cold War raison d'être has been the prevention of a return to the old days of bipolar superpower competition.³⁸

In response to (real and perceived) threats to an ASEAN-anchored regional security architecture, Indonesia – the reticent natural leader in Southeast Asia and cradle of the "third way" Non-Aligned Movement (NAM) – has pushed for ASEAN's own definition of the Indo-Pacific. The aim is for ASEAN to play a pivotal role in shaping the contours

of the emerging regional security architecture and its underlying values. In recent years, the Indonesian Foreign Minister Retno Marsudi has advocated for an alternative conception, which is "open, transparent and inclusive" and espouses "the habit of dialogue, promoting cooperation and friendship, and upholding international law."³⁹ This builds on the efforts of her dynamic predecessor, Marty Natalegawa, who devoted significant diplomatic capital to promoting ASEAN centrality in the past decade.⁴⁰ Indonesia's efforts reached an apotheosis in the ASEAN Summit in Bangkok in June 2019, when Southeast Asian nations adopted the ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific (AOIP).⁴¹

The reality is that ASEAN's refusal to choose on pivotal geopolitical issues represents a choice itself.

From Jakarta's (and ASEAN's by extension) standpoint, China is not a monolithic "revisionist" power, but instead a core element of the emerging regional security architecture. For Southeast Asian countries, Beijing is an indispensable stakeholder, which has to be engaged on an institutionalized, if not conciliatory, basis — and perhaps even primarily through ASEAN mechanisms.⁴² ASEAN categorically rejects any narrow definition of China as a hegemonic threat that has to be contained by a counter-coalition of powers. In short, ASEAN primarily views China through the prism of money (engagement-economic axis) rather than missiles (threat-deterrence axis).

The AOIP calls for an ASEAN that will "continue to maintain its central role in the evolving regional architecture in Southeast Asia and its surrounding regions" and serve as an "an honest broker within the strategic environment of competing interests." The AOIP underscores ASEAN's commitment to an "open," "transparent," "inclusive," "rules-based" order anchored by "respect for international law."⁴³ It reaffirms ASEAN's long-held post-Cold War aspiration to "lead the shaping of their

economic and security architecture and ensure that such dynamics will continue to bring about peace, security, stability and prosperity for the peoples in the Southeast Asia as well as in the wider Asia-Pacific and Indian Ocean regions or the Indo-Pacific." And it underscores ASEAN's pacifist values and emphasis on conflict-prevention and management through "avoiding the deepening of mistrust, miscalculation, and patterns of behavior based on a zero-sum game."

But the AOIP appears at best defensive and, at worst, a desperate attempt at reasserting ASEAN centrality. Instead of just asserting centrality, and engaging in hermeneutic debates on its laudable geopolitical aspirations, ASEAN should achieve and earn a pivotal role in shaping the emerging 21st century order in the Indo-Pacific. The reality is that ASEAN's refusal to choose on pivotal geopolitical issues represents a choice itself, potentially leading to its peripherality in regional affairs. And in many ways, ASEAN facilitates China's revanchism by its stubborn neutrality. Not to mention that ASEAN has chosen sides on certain issues already, having criticized the U.S. and India, the other two major regional powers, on trade protectionism issues.⁴⁴

THE INEVITABLE CHOICE

The path forward should begin by first acknowledging and, accordingly, remedying ASEAN's institutional decay. To be fair, ASEAN has had remarkable achievements, especially ending the dark days of Konfrontasi45 and intra-regional armed conflict as well as finalizing the ASEAN Free Trade Area ahead of schedule.46 It also boasts a myriad of assets, especially its convening power⁴⁷: namely, the establishment and preservation of multilateral mechanisms. which have mediated. with considerable success, broadly peaceful relations among great powers. The ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF) is among few multilateral platforms where all major Indo-Pacific powers and actors, including North Korea, can collectively negotiate the rules governing inter-state relations in the Indo-Pacific.

Yet, ASEAN is credibly suffering from what can be termed as a "middle institutionalization trap."⁴⁸ The very decisionmaking modalities and institutional arrangements that allowed ASEAN to integrate among the world's most diverse nations are proving insufficient, if not counterproductive, vis-à-vis new geopolitical realities, namely the rise of China. In particular, ASEAN's operational interpretation of consensus (Muafakat) as unanimity, especially in the realm of politico-security affairs, has proven to be a recipe for division, dissonance, and collective paralysis. In contast, other reigonal organizations such as the European Union have operationalized the consensus principle through more optimal arrangements, including qualified majority voting.49 ASEAN's unanimity-based decisionmaking process gives de facto veto power to each ASEAN member irrespective of the immense divergence in threat perceptions and degree of interest among Southeast Asian nations. This makes the regional body extremely vulnerable to sabotage,⁵⁰ since an external power can simply lean on the "weak links" within the regional body to prevent a unified pushback.

If anything, this arrangement is even unfair to countries such as Cambodia, a member state heavily susceptible to Chinese pressure due to its reliance on Beijing's economic assistance.⁵¹ This is precisely why Cambodian Prime Minister Hun Sen has repeatedly sought to either shun or block a robust ASEAN position on maritime disputes, where it has no direct national interest.⁵² As he complained amid ASEAN debates over the South China Sea arbitration case at The Hague against China: "It is very unjust for Cambodia, using Cambodia to counter China. They use us and curse us...this is not about laws, it is totally about politics."⁵³

Key American allies, meanwhile, have proven equally unreliable. This is clearly the case in President Rodrigo Duterte's dramatic reversal of longstanding Philippine strategic orientation by embracing a fullfledged China-leaning policy. Though bilateral defense ties with the U.S. have remained robust, Duterte has echoed Chinese talking points by insisting that the South China Sea disputes are "better left untouched"⁵⁴ by external powers. Even to chagrin of his own people,⁵⁵ he has gone so far as to effectively "set aside"⁵⁶ the 2016 landmark arbitration award,⁵⁷ which unambiguously nullified China's expansive claims and aggressive behavior in adjacent waters.

Even more troublingly, the Duterte administration has welcomed joint development agreements with Beijing in contested waters. But this potentially violates both the Philippines' own constitution as well as the 2016 arbitral ruling, legitimizing China's expansive claims in the area.⁵⁸ It also emboldens China's controversial demand⁵⁹ for exclusive sharing of resources within the South China Sea basin under an emerging Code of Conduct (COC) with ASEAN – a process currently overseen by the Philippines as the ASEAN-China country coordinator. The upshot of Duterte's actions is the further weakening of ASEAN's hand on arguably the most crucial flashpoint - the "Thucydides trap" - of our times.⁶⁰ But not all is lost. In contrast to the Philippines and Cambodia, historically nonaligned Muslim nations of Malaysia and Indonesia have begun to step up their resistance to Chinese maritime intrusions like never before.

In December. Malaysia directly challenged China's claims in the southern portions of the South China Sea but submitting its extended continental shelf at the United Nations.⁶¹ When Beijing furiously criticized the move,⁶² Malaysian Foreign Minister Saifuddin Abdullah immediately shot back by dismissing China's expansive claims as "ridiculous."63 He even warned of international "arbitration" to assert Malaysia's maritime rights and claims against China, if necessary.64 Shortly after, Indonesia joined the fray by openly questioning China's claims off the coast of the Natuna Islands, which overlap with the southern tip of the ninedash line. In uncharacteristically strident language, the Indonesian Foreign Ministry accused China of "violation of [its] sovereignty" and, invoking the 2016 arbitral tribunal ruling, questioned the latter's claims in the area as having "no legal basis" in the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS).65

In response to the intrusion of dozens of Chinese para-military and fishing vessels into Indonesia's territorial sea, Jakarta has bolstered its military presence in while President Joko Widodo made a high-profile visit to the Natuna Islands, where he warned China: "We have a district here, a regent, and a governor here. There are no more debates. De facto, de jure, Natuna is Indonesia."66 Shortly before assuming the chairmanship of ASEAN this year, Vietnam threatened "arbitration and litigation measures" to constrain China's aggressive behavior in adjacent waters.⁶⁷ Emboldened by the Philippines' successful precedence,68 Vietnamese academics69 have publicly supported compulsory arbitration as a potential countermeasure, especially in light of the months-long naval showdown over the Vanguard Bank last year.70

The challenge for Vietnam, the current ASEAN chair, is to harmonize divergent positions within the region vis-à-vis the South China Sea disputes. While Malaysia and Indonesia have stepped up their efforts to resist Chinese intrusion into their waters, the Philippines' strategic acquiescence remains to be a major obstacle to a unified and robust regional pushback against Beijing's worst instincts. Fortunately, recent history shows that China responds to robust pressure, while the Philippines' position is far from fixed. From its decision to forego veto powers⁷¹ within the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank amid Western pushback to greater emphasis on debt sustainability and major concessions to Malaysia over "debt trap" concerns vis-à-vis the Belt and Road Initiative,⁷² Beijing has shown its willingness to recalibrate in face of concerted pushback. One reason China has refused to specify the precise coordinates of its nine-dash line claims is because it wants to maintain space for negotiations down the road.73 Absent a coordinated and coherent resistance among key regional states, China will likely continue its current course of transforming the regional maritime and geopolitical landscape in its own image.

RECOMMENDATIONS

Optimizing consensus-building: The way forward is for ASEAN to contemplate alternative and more optimal decisionmaking modalities, including the expanded adoption of the "ASEAN Minus X" formula,⁷⁴ namely majority-based voting, which proved successful in trade negotiations. More ambitiously, ASEAN can examine the utility of the qualified majority voting modality,⁷⁵ which incorporates differential (demographic, economic, geopolitical) weight of member states.

Embracing minilateralism: Crucially, ASEAN can more proactively adopt "minilateralism," whereby core, likeminded Southeast Asian countries can adopt more expedient and robust responses to shared threats, including in cooperation with external powers. In recent years, we have seen "osmotic integration," most notably in the case of the ASEAN Counter-Terrorism Convention,⁷⁶ where minilateral arrangements were later adopted on the collective, multilateral level. Minilateral initiatives such as Indonesia President Joko Widodo's call for joint patrols,77 Malaysian Prime Minister Mahathir Mohamad's call for demilitarization in disputed waters, and the proposal for an intra-ASEAN COC,⁷⁸ anchored by the UNCLOS, seem much more sensible and promising than the status quo.

Expanded partnerships: Perhaps, the time has also come for considering the impossible, namely negotiating associate membership⁷⁹ for "far neighbors" such as Australia and New Zealand. ASEAN will either have to embrace creative solutions or risk fast fading into irrelevance amid festering Sino-American competition in the Indo-Pacific.⁸⁰ Crucially, it is important for the Quad powers to continue and deepen their capacity-building initiatives in Southeast Asia, particulalry maritime security capabilities of frontline states such as the Philippines, Vietnam, Malaysia, and Indonesia, which have been grappling and even resisting Chinese maritime aggression.

REFERENCES

1 Henry Kissinger, *World Order* (London: Penguin Books, 2014), 365.

2 The Beijing Consensus, a term coined by Joshua Cooper-Ramo and further developed by Sinologists such as Stefan Halper, pertains to China's no-strings-attached, flexible approach to international trade and investment relations. Unlike the West and international financial institutions such as the International Monetary and World Bank, which have aggressively espoused structural adjustment programs and promarket governance reforms in accordance with the neo-liberal principles of what John Williamson calls the "Washington Consensus," China does not demand drastic economic (or political) reforms when it engages in trade and investment with other countries. And this, for some experts, explains China's special attractiveness as an economic partner to many countries. Joshua Ramo, "Beijing Consensus," The Foreign Policy Centre, November 5, 2004, http://www.xuanju.org/uploadfile/200909/20090918021638239.pdf.

3 Graham Allison and Robert Blackwill, "Interview: Lee Kuan Yew on the Future of U.S.- China Relations," *The Atlantic,* March 5, 2013, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/china/archive/2013/03/interview-lee-kuan-yew-on-the-future-of-us-china-relations/273657/</u>.

4 Daniel H. Nexon, "The Balance of Power in the Balance," *World Politics* 61, no. 2 (2009): 330-59, <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/40263485</u>.

5 T.J. Ma, "Empty trains on the modern Silk Road: when Belt and Road interests don't align," Panda Paw Dragon Claw, August 23, 2019, <u>https://pandapawdragonclaw.blog/2019/08/23/empty-trains-on-the-modern-silk-road-when-belt-and-road-interests-dont-align/</u>.

6 Peter Cai, ""Understanding China's Belt and Road Initiative," The Lowy Institute, March 22, 2017, <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/understanding-belt-and-road-initiative</u>.

7 Bruno Maçães, Belt and Road: A Chinese World Order (London: Hurst, 2019).

8 "China's 'maritime road' looks more defensive than imperialist," *The Economist*, September 28, 2019, <u>https://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/2019/09/28/chinas-maritime-road-looks-more-defensive-than-imperialist</u>.

9 Gregory Poling, "Conventional Wisdom on China's Island Bases is Dangerously Wrong," War on the Rocks, January 10, 2020, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2020/01/the-conventional-wisdom-on-chinas-island-bases-is-dangerously-wrong/</u>.

10 Richard Javad Heydarian, "Duterte and the Philippines' contested foreign policy," Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, August 20, 2018, <u>https://amti.csis.org/duterte-philippines-contested-foreign-policy/</u>.

11 Richard Heydarian, "Why China's 'militiasation' of the South China Sea needs a review by the Philippines-US alliance," *South China Morning Post*, July 20, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3019060/why-chinas-militiasation-south-china-sea-needs-review</u>.

12 Julie Aurelio, "PH protests presence of Chinese boats near Pag-asa," Inquirer, April 2, 2019, <u>https://globalnation.inquirer.net/174045/ph-protests-presence-of-chinese-boats-near-pag-asa</u>.

13 Elizabeth Economy, *The Third Revolution: Xi Jingping and the New Chinese State* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2018).

14 Martin Jacques, When China Rules the World: The End of the Western World and the Birth of a New Global Order: Second Edition (London: Penguin Books, 2012).

15 Steven Lee Myers, Jin Wu, and Claire Fu, "China's Looming Crisis: A Shrinking Population," *The New York Times,* January 17, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/01/17/world/asia/china-population-crisis.html</u>.

16 Ruchie Sharma, *Breakout Nations: In Pursuit of the Next Economic Miracles* (New York: W.W. Norton & Company, 2012).

17 Salvatore Babones, "China Hits the Wall," *Foreign Affairs,* August 16, 2015, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.</u> <u>com/articles/china/2015-08-16/china-hits-wall</u>.

18 Michael Beckley, "China's Century: Why America's Edge Will Endure," *International Security* 36 no. 3 (2011/2012), 41-78, <u>https://www.mitpressjournals.org/doi/pdf/10.1162/ISEC_a_00066</u>.

19 Michael Beckley, *Unrivaled: Why America Will Remain the World's Sole Superpower* (New York: Cornell University Press, 2018).

20 Suzanne Nossel, "China Is Fighting the Coronavirus Propaganda War to Win," Foreign Policy, March 20, 2020, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/03/20/china-coronavirus-propaganda-war-journalists-press-freedom/</u>.

21 Henry Paulson, *Dealing with China: An Insider Unmasks the New Economic Superpower* (New York: Twelve, 2016).

22 Jamil Anderlini, "American executives are becoming China sceptics," *Financial Times*, November 14, 2018, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/389a92c2-e738-11e8-8a85-04b8afea6ea3</u>.

23 Richard Javad Heydarian, "China's new abnormal: European patrols in disputed Southeast Asian waters," South China Morning Post, June 15, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3014264/chinas-new-abnormal-european-patrols-disputed-southeast-asian</u>.

Lee Jeong-ho and Keegan Elmer, "European nations 'determined to stay relevant' in Asia-Pacific, South China Sea," South China Morning Post, September 15, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/</u> <u>diplomacy/article/3027256/european-nations-determined-stay-relevant-asia-pacific-south</u>.

25 George Kennan, "CONTAINMENT: 40 Years Later: The Sources of Soviet Conduct," *Foreign Affairs* (1987), <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/russia-fsu/1987-03-01/containment-40-years-later-sources-soviet-conduct</u>.

26 Stephen Roach, "Why China is central to global growth," World Economic Forum, September 2, 2016, https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/09/why-china-is-central-to-global-growth;%20https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2015/09/united-states-china-war-thucydides-trap/406756/.

27 Gerald Segal, "East Asia and the 'Constrainment' of China," *International Security* 20, no. 4 (1996): 107-35, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/2539044?seq=1</u>.

28 Gerald Segal, "East Asia and the "Constrainment" of China."

29 Jeff M. Smith, "Unpacking the Free and Open Indo-Pacific," War on the Rocks, March 14, 2018, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2018/03/unpacking-the-free-and-open-indo-pacific/</u>.

30 Hoang Thi Ha, "ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific: Old Wine in New Bottle?," ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, June 25, 2019, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_Perspective_2019_51.pdf.

31 George Kennan, "The Sources of Soviet Conduct," *Foreign Affairs* (1947), <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.</u> <u>com/articles/russian-federation/1947-07-01/sources-soviet-conduct</u>.

32 Travi Madan, "'The Rise, Fall and Rebirth of the 'Quad,'" War on the Rocks, November 16, 2017, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2017/11/rise-fall-rebirth-quad/</u>.

33 Tanvi Madan, "The Rise, Fall and Rebirth of the 'Quad.'"

34 Hoang Thi Ha, "ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific: Old Wine in New Bottle?"

35 "National Security Strategy of the United States of America," 2017, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf</u>.

36 "Indo-Pacific Strategy Report," U.S. Department of Defense, 2019, <u>https://media.defense.gov/2019/</u>Jul/01/2002152311/-1/-1/1/DEPARTMENT-OF-DEFENSE-INDO-PACIFIC-STRATEGY-REPORT-2019.PDF.

37 Jonathan Stromseth, "Don't make us choose: Southeast Asia in the throes of US-China rivalry," (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, October 2019), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/dont-make-us-choose-southeast-asia-in-the-throes-of-us-china-rivalry/</u>.

38 Amitav Acharya, "A new regional order in South-East Asia: ASEAN in the post-cold war era: Introduction," *The Adelphi Papers* 33 no. 279 (2008): 3-6, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/05679329308449177</u>.

39 Agnes Anya, "East Asia to hear about Indo-Pacific idea," *The Jakarta Post*, May 9, 2018, <u>https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2018/05/09/east-asia-hear-about-indo-pacific-idea.html</u>.

40 Nyshka Chandran, "As Pence kicks off his Asia tour, other countries have their own ideas for the 'Indo-Pacific,'" CNBC News, November 11, 2018, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2018/11/12/us-japan-and-indonesia-set-their-sights-on-the-indo-pacific-region.html</u>.

41 "ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific," ASEAN, June 2019, <u>https://asean.org/storage/2019/06/</u> <u>ASEAN-Outlook-on-the-Indo-Pacific_FINAL_22062019.pdf</u>.

42 Richard Javad Heydarian, "ASEAN Chooses to Focus on Chinese Money over Missiles," China-US Focus, May 9, 2018, <u>https://www.chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/asean-chooses-to-focus-on-chinese-money-over-missiles</u>.

43 Hoang Thi Ha, "ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific: Old Wine in New Bottle?"

44 Kim Jaewon, "South Korea and ASEAN vow to resist Trump-style protectionism," *Nikkei Asian Review,* November 26, 2019, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/Trade-war/South-Korea-and-ASEAN-vow-to-resist-Trump-style-protectionism</u>.

45 Adam Leong Kok Wey, "The War That Gave Birth to ASEAN," The Diplomat, September 6, 2016, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2016/09/the-war-that-gave-birth-to-asean/</u>.

46 See Hadi Soesastro, "The ASEAN Free Trade: A Critical Assessment," *The Journal of East Asian Affairs* 16 no. 1 (2002): 20-53, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/23255936?seq=1</u>; "Riding the ASEAN elephant," *The Economist,* 2013, <u>http://ftp01.economist.com.hk/ECN_papers/ridingASEAN.pdf</u>; Richard Javad Heydarian, "The ASEAN plus three holds the key to globalization's future," CGTN, August 1, 2019, <u>https://news.cgtn.com/news/2019-08-01/The-ASEAN-plus-three-holds-the-key-to-globalization-s-future-INmQdFNvm8/index.html</u>.

47 Lindsey Ford, "Does ASEAN Matter?," Asia Society Policy Institute, November 12, 2018, <u>https://asiasociety.org/policy-institute/does-asean-matter</u>.

48 Richard Javad Heydarian, "Duterte and the Philippines' contested foreign policy," Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, August 20, 2018, <u>https://amti.csis.org/duterte-philippines-contested-foreign-policy/</u>.

49 For more details on qualified majority voting, see "New Council qualified majority Voting Rules In effect," Council of the European Union, December 4, 2014, <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/documents-publications/library/library-blog/posts/new-council-qualified-majority-voting-rules-in-effect/</u>.

50 Somethea Tann, "How Chinese money is changing Cambodia," *Deutsche Welle*, August 22, 2019, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/how-chinese-money-is-changing-cambodia/a-50130240</u>.

51 Nem Sopheakpanha, "China Pledges \$10 Billion in Support to Cambodia as Relations With West Deteriorate," Voice of America, January 23, 2019, <u>https://www.voacambodia.com/a/china-pledges-10-billion-in-support-to-cambodia-as-relations-with-west-deteriorate/4755548.html</u>.

52 AFP, Ananth Baliga, and Vong Sokheng, "Cambodia again blocks ASEAN statement on South China Sea," *The Phnom Penh Post,* July 25, 2016, <u>https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/cambodia-again-blocks-asean-statement-south-china-sea</u>.

53 Agence France-Presse, "Furious Cambodian premier Hun Sen highlights ASEAN splits over South China Sea disputes," South China Morning Post, June 20, 2016, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/east-asia/article/1978092/furious-cambodian-premier-hun-sen-highlights-asean-splits-over</u>.

54 Shi Jiangtao and Liu Zhen, "Better left untouched': Philippines and Vietnam wary of Trump offer to mediate South China Sea disputes," South China Morning Post, November 12, 2017, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2119551/better-left-untouched-philippines-and-vietnam-wary.

55 See Sofia Tomacruz, "3 years later, 87% of Filipinos want gov't to assert Hague ruling," Rappler, July 12, 2019, <u>https://www.rappler.com/nation/235259-filipinos-want-government-assert-hague-ruling-sws-survey-2019</u>.

56 Virgil Lopez, "Duterte considers setting aside arbitral ruling for economic gain," GMA News, September 11, 2019, <u>https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/news/nation/707643/duterte-considers-</u><u>setting-aside-arbitral-ruling-for-economic-gain/story/</u>.</u>

57 Richard Javad Heydarian, "The day after: Enforcing The Hague verdict in the South China Sea," (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, July 25, 2016), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/the-day-after-enforcing-the-hague-verdict-in-the-south-china-sea/</u>.

58 Richard Javad Heydarian, "Crossing the Rubicon: Duterte, China and Resource-Sharing in the South China Sea," Maritime Issues, October 23, 2018, <u>http://www.maritimeissues.com/politics/crossing-the-rubicon-duterte-china-and-resourcesharing-in-the-south-china-sea.html</u>.

59 Carl Thayer, "A Closer Look at the ASEAN-China Single Draft South China Sea Code of Conduct," The Diplomat, August 3, 2018, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2018/08/a-closer-look-at-the-asean-china-single-draft-south-china-sea-code-of-conduct/</u>.

60 Graham Allison, "The Thucydides Trap," Foreign Policy, June 9, 2017, <u>https://foreignpolicy.</u> <u>com/2017/06/09/the-thucydides-trap/</u>.

61 "Malaysia Partial Submission to the Commission on the Limits of the Continental Shelf pursuant to Article 76, paragraph 8 of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea 1982 in the South China Sea," United Nations, November 2017, <u>https://www.un.org/Depts/los/clcs_new/submissions_files/</u> mys85_2019/20171128_MYS_ES_DOC_001_secured.pdf.

62 Laura Zhou, "Beijing urges UN commission not to consider Malaysian claim in South China Sea," South China Morning Post, December 17, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3042333/beijing-urges-un-commission-not-consider-malaysian-claim-south</u>.

63 Ted Regencia, "Malaysia FM: China's 'nine-dash line' claim 'ridiculous,'" Aljazeera, December 21, 2019, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/12/malaysian-top-envoy-china-dash-line-claim-ridiculous-191221034730108.html</u>.

64 "Malaysia does not fear China reprisals over disputed area claim, says foreign minister," Malaymail, January 3, 2020, <u>https://www.malaymail.com/amp/news/malaysia/2020/01/03/malaysia-does-not-fear-china-retaliation-over-disputed-area-claim-says-fore/1824429?fbclid=lwAR1Zt2PSJzU43kjm52fEbaTKn2Y ABKBKpC85i0tBrdI2Wf1Td4rdTlsdmNc.</u>

65 Kinling Lo, "How Indonesia's South China Sea dispute with Beijing could lead to tough Asean stance on code of conduct," South China Morning Post, January 2, 2020, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/</u> <u>diplomacy/article/3044374/how-indonesias-south-china-sea-dispute-beijing-could-lead</u>.

66 Fransiska Nangoy, Wilda Asmarini, Stanley Widianto, and Gabriel Crossley, "Indonesia's president visits island in waters disputed by China," Reuters, January 8, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-china-southchinasea/indonesias-president-visits-island-in-waters-disputed-by-china-idUSKBN1Z710N</u>.

67 James Pearson and Khanh Vu, "Vietnam mulls legal action over South China Sea dispute," Reuters, November 6, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-vietnam-southchinasea/vietnam-mulls-legal-action-over-south-china-sea-dispute-idUSKBN1XG1D6</u>.

68 Richard Javad Heydarian, "Vietnam's Legal Warfare against China: Prospects and Challenges," Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, November 21, 2019, <u>https://amti.csis.org/vietnams-legal-warfare-against-china-prospects-and-challenges/</u>.

69 Joshua Lipes, "Experts Call For Vietnam to Sue China in International Court Over South China Sea Incursions," Radio Free Asia, October 9, 2019, <u>https://www.rfa.org/english/news/vietnam/lawsuit-10092019152725.html/</u>.

70 Sreenivasa Rao Pemmaraju, "The South China Sea Arbitration (The Philippines v. China): Assessment of the Award on Jurisdiction and Admissibility," Chinese Journal of International Law 15 no. 2 (2016): 265–307, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/chinesejil/jmw019</u>.

71 Lingline Wei and Bob Davis, "China Forgoes Veto Power at New Bank to Win Key European Nations' Support," *The Wall Street Journal,* March 23, 2015, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-forgoes-veto-power-at-new-bank-to-win-key-european-nations-support-1427131055</u>.

72 Alexandra Stevenson, "China Yields on Malaysia Rail Project as Global Infrastructure Program Is Re-Examined," *The New York Times,* April 12, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/12/business/chinese-high-speed-rail-malaysia.html</u>.

73 Based on the author's conversations with senior Chinese experts and officials between 2014 and 2019, including twice in the Chinese Foreign Ministry in Beijing.

74 Ralf Emmers, "ASEAN minus X: Should This Formula Be Extended?," S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies (RSIS), October 24, 2017, <u>https://www.rsis.edu.sg/rsis-publication/cms/co17199-asean-minus-x-should-this-formula-be-extended/#.XZ_2EFUzbIU</u>.

75 "Voting system: Qualified Majority," European Council, <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/council-eu/voting-system/qualified-majority/</u>.

76 Ralf Emmers, "ASEAN minus X: Should This Formula Be Extended?"

⁷⁷ "Jokowi to discuss S China Sea joint patrols with Turnbull," Today Online, February 25, 2017, <u>https://www.todayonline.com/world/asia/jokowi-discuss-s-china-sea-joint-patrols-turnbull</u>.

78 Tashny Sukumaran, "Mahathir to update Malaysia's foreign policy, including on South China Sea and international Muslim cooperation," South China Sea Morning Post, September 19, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3027949/mahathir-update-malaysias-foreign-policy-including-south-china</u>.

79 Graeme Dobell, "Australia as an ASEAN Community partner," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, February 20, 2018, <u>https://www.aspi.org.au/report/australia-asean-community-partner</u>.

80 Richard Javad Heydarian, "Australia right to huddle closer to Southeast Asia," *Nikkei Asian Review,* March 20, 2018, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Australia-right-to-huddle-closer-to-Southeast-Asia</u>.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Richard Heydarian is an Asia-based scholar, most recently a visiting fellow at National Chengchi University, and formerly assistant professor in political science at De La Salle University. He has written for the world's leading publications, including The New York Times, Washington Post, The Guardian, Foreign Affairs, and is a regular contributor to Aljazeera English, Nikkei Asian Review, South China Morning Post, and the Straits Times. He has delivered lectures at the world's leading universities, including Harvard, Stanford, and Columbia universities, and is the author of, among other books, "The Rise of Duterte: A Populist Revolt against Elite Democracy" (Palgrave Macmillan, 2017) and "The Indo-Pacific: Trump, China, and the New Struggle for Global Mastery" (Palgrave Macmillan, 2019). He has advised Philippine presidential candidates, presidential cabinet members, senators, and the Armed Forces of the Philippines, and is also a television host in GMA Network in the Philippines.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author would like to thank the participants at the Singapore trilateral dialogue in October 2019 at which the initial draft of this paper was discussed. This paper was edited by Anna Newby, and layout was performed by Chris Krupinski.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.